
 It is hard to believe, but in a month, summer camp begins! We are     
watching the wilderness area awaken, and trees all over camp are filling the 
branches with green. The grass is growing faster than we can keep up mowing, 
and dark tufts of darker green can be seen across the camp, showing us where 
the wildlife visited over the winter. Flowers, planted and wild, accent the green, 
showing Godôs gift of beauty, open to all with no strings attached. 
 I heard one of the pastors this winter describe camp as a ñthin space.ò Thin 
spaces are places where God seems to be more accessible and we are more 
open to sensing Godôs presence. If this is true, then we have an even greater   
responsibility to provide this ministry as much as we can. We know of so many 
children and youth who have changed their lives because they have been able to 
really experience God for the first time at camp; they lived in a community of love 
focused on Christ. 
 Already, we have more than 400 registrations for our summer camp      
program. That is better than last year, but it is not where we have been in the 
past. We need to have all of our friends helping us get the word out, not only to 
the children in our churches, but those in our communities as well. While summer 
camp is about having fun and doing things not easily done elsewhere, it is even 
more about developing the faith journeys of our children. And there are a lot of 
children who need us. 
 When our ministry is put in those terms, it becomes very clear how        
important it is that we are ready and prepared. That is why we need to have    
working equipment and systems, comfortable and welcoming buildings,        
wholesome and delicious food, safe areas to play, boat, and swim, spaces for  
reflection and prayer, and well-designed and implemented programs. 
 Volunteers and staff have been doing the work to be ready, but there is 
one area we cannot control. We need volunteer leaders who will commit to     
training and leadership.  In order to provide the program for our campers that will 
truly connect them with God, we need people who are willing to give their time to 
learn the program and to be the hands and feet of Jesus to the next generation. I 
still have strong ties with children whom I counseled over the years. I still get tears 
as I remember the stories sparked by looking at the Waubee Waves of years past. 
 Counselor training is May 12th and 13th. A camp orientation will be held on 
Friday evening and a general training for everyone will be Saturday morning and 
afternoon. Wonôt you please consider how you can help bring Godôs love through 
Christian community at Camp Mack this summer? Counselor applications are 
available at our website: campmack.org/employment, or you can call us, and we 
will happily send you an application. Branch Out with us this summer. We are 
waiting to hear from you. 
 
Gene Hollenberg 
Executive Director 

News from the Director 
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Clean and comfortable recliners or rockers with ottomans for Wampler guest rooms 
 
2010 or later model Ĳ or 1 ton pickup truck 
 
Box or floor fans for guest rooms and cabins 
 
Blankets or throws 
 
Gardeners: Culinary Camp would love donations of fresh produce for July 11-15 
 
CMF would love donations of fresh produce for the Harvest Booth, Saturday, October 7. 

Camp Mack Wish List 

We are gearing up for summer as May approaches.  As I anticipate my last summer at Camp Mack I 
think about the fact that, for many persons, Summer Camp is what Camp Mack represents.  We are 
in the middle of April and this weekend we have 6 groups here as well as 2 others this week.  We 
have 6 groups in next week and in May we have 18 groups in the first 3 weeks and the last week the 
camp has one group that takes the whole camp.  I say all that to be sure the message is clear that 
Camp Mack is a Sanctuary to persons for retreats, weddings, get away days, day meetings, etc.   
Summer Camp is a great time for children to ñconnect with God through Faith formation,               
experiencing Creation, and building Christian Communityò as our Mission Statement says.  It is     
important for persons to know they also have opportunities all year round to experience the mission 
statement as well, and to know others are already taking advantage of this set apart place on the 
shores of beautiful Lake Waubee.  I do look forward to summer at Camp Mack and all the excite-
ment and growth that happens here.  Lives change as persons live in intentional communities and 
focus on ñConnecting through Christò which is our summer theme. 
Come and experience Camp Mack any season of the year for a day, a weekend, or a week.  It is a 
great place to grow relationships with others and with God and refresh yourself to go out and share 
your faith with others.  I hope to see many of you this spring and summer at Camp Mack. 
 
Mike Kauffman, 
Guest Services 

Be Our Guest 
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Sunny Camp Mack 

Plan now to be a part of the Camp Mack Festival on October 7th.  We 
are in need of a few more volunteers to help with the festival.  First, is 
the need of an Auction chair.  Second, we need someone who can      
observe childrenôs activities this year and take over the planning of 
them in 2018.  Churches and groups, contact us about Food Court   
ideas and what you would like to sell and serve.  Also, please send us 
pictures and descriptions of larger items for the Camp Mack Auction so 
we can start forming a sale bill to advertise ahead of time.  Thank you 
for helping to make this the biggest festival yet! 
 

For questions regarding the festival, email Deb Roe at debra@campmack.org and she will forward 
your questions to the appropriate committee members. 

Camp Mack Festival 

Recruiting new Volunteers 
  
 We had an unusual group of volunteers last Saturday morning.  Community Church of     
Waterford has a group of young families who have organized and called themselves ñBeyond Meò. 
One of the purposes of this group is to expose their kids to a volunteer experience at a young age. 
They have had a variety of volunteer experiences and this is their second year of coming to Camp 
Mack. This year we had six families and their kids ranging in age from six to ten years old. It was a 
beautiful sunny, warm day at Camp and we chose to pick up branches and sticks in our lawn.  We 
just worked two hours which was a stretch for some of the younger kids, but we had such a good 
time.  I think some really good things came out of this experience. First of all we now have a trailer 
full of sticks that Ray doesnôt have to mow over. We also have some parents of young kids who had 
their first experience here at Camp Mack. Hopefully they caught the ñSanctuaryò feeling of this 
place. I think also we had some young kids get their first taste of what it means to give of your own 
time to a cause and to become a volunteer. I think of the ñseasonedò volunteers that Lynn puts    
together on Tuesdays and Thursdays and I wonder how they got started volunteering? Anyway we 
had a great time, we accomplished some work and 
hopefully we exposed some more folk to this 
ñSanctuary where people connect with Godò. 
 
P.S. I am in need of eight more sets of         
scaffolding to work on Ulrich this summer.  If 
anyone has some scaffolding that you donôt need 
for all or part of this summer we could really put it 
to good use. 
Thanks, 

Galen Jay, Facility Director 



 

We have pups! 
 
One of the joys of Spring each year is seeing camp turn a lush 
green, seeing the flowers open, and being greeted by so many 
cute babies.  Baby animals that is.  We have Red Foxes at 
camp but donôt often see them.  I was blessed last week to   
happen upon a den site and to sit at a distance and watch the 
pups play.  They are masters at rolling around, yipping,        
hopping, nipping, and playing lots of Peek a Boo.  I look forward 
to watching this family grow up.  Keep your eyes on the Camp 
Mack Facebook page and I hope to keep you posted as camp 
babies are born. 
 

     Jessie Kreider, 
     Program Director 

Nature Nut News 

We are in the process of hiring our final 3 Summer Staff and would 
like to have the positions filled ASAP.  We really need staff who 
would like to be trained as lifeguards or have current certification.  
Summer Staff employment begins at Camp Mack in mid to late 
May.  Lifeguards have the opportunity to receive free                  
(re)certification as part of their job.  Summer staff works in the    
areas of  Facility, Housekeeping, Kitchen, Program, Lifeguarding 
and more.  Lodging and meals are part of the summer staff      
package as well as the opportunity for a college scholarship.    
Summer staff will change your life!  Email  info@campmack.org if 
interested.  Applications are available at www.campmack.org/
employment.  Apply today! 

Summer Staff  
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